GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 18 October 2018 at 7:00pm.

Present


Mr A. Jones (Deputy Chairman)

Mr E. Convery 

Mr I. Davison 

Ms H. Hannan

Mr B. Heath

Mr D. Lace

Apologise 

Mrs Moughtin (Chairman) 

In attendance 

Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	18/049
	The Deputy Chairman provided the Chairman’s apology for not attending the Board meeting and welcomed the Board to the October meeting which he would be chairing in accordance with the Commissioners’ Standing Orders. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	18/050
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting and the Board agreed the minutes of the meeting held on 20 September 2018. Mr Convery proposed this item and it was seconded by Ms Hannan. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTER ARISING

	18/051
	Item 18/044 Headland’s Boundary Wall

The Town Clerk reported the contractor had commenced work on 16 October 2018 to permit this work to be completed by the 21 December 2018.

Item 18/044 Attorney General’s Freedom of Information Response 

The Board noted the communication signed by the Chairman and Duty Chairman on behalf of the Board had been sent to the Chief Minister.

Item 18/044 Remembrance Sunday

The Board noted Remembrance Sunday was to be discussed at agenda item 11.

Item 18/045 Rent setting from April 2019 
The Board noted the Commissioners’ consultation response that the fees and rent should be subject to a 0% increase in 2019 had been sent to the Department of Infrastructure.

Item 18/048 Town and Country Planning (Amendment) Bill 2018

The Board noted this draft legislation was to be discussed at agenda item 11.

Item 18/048 Any Other Business Operational Items
The Board noted no any other business items were raised at the Board meeting on 20 September 2018.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	18/052
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update

The Chairman reported a meeting had taken place on 15 August 2018 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members considered and did not oppose planning applications: 18/00834/B Refurbishment of property at 11 Bridge Street, Peel; 18/00871/B Proposed summerhouse at Murtagh, Battery Road, Peel; 18/00887/B Removal of chimney stack at 6 Ramsey Road, Peel; 18/00892/B Replacement windows at 5 Tynwald Road, Peel; 18/00893/B Landscaping to provide screening to new oil tank at 1 Ballaterson Road, Peel; and 18/00899/B Replacement windows at 25 Church Street, Peel
The lead members considered the following planning decisions required no further action: 18/00674/B Approval for replacement of existing front and rear doors at 24 Bridge Street, Peel; 18/00137/B Approval for erection of detached office to replace existing at the former Peel Gasworks Office, Mill Road, Peel; 18/00589/B Approval for alterations to property including replacement and changes to conservatory, porch and roof at Carrick Jairg, Belle Vue, Peel; 18/00492/B Approval for erection of new garage at Carnaween, Battery Road, Peel; and 18/00656/B Approval for variation of condition 4 of PA 14/00066/GB at Cathedral Isle of Man, Derby Road, Peel.
The lead members noted no applications were made to the Committee for street trading or collection licences.
The lead members confirmed the appointment of a cost consultant had been approved to take forward the proposed industrial units at Mill Road through the preparation of a construction contract and budget for this work.
The lead members noted no asset issues were reported to the Committee.
The lead members noted the contents of the performance management report for 1 April to 30 June 2018. The Housing Officer reported eight new applications were received to be placed on the housing waiting list. There had been nine voids in this period with four properties let from the waiting list and 5 properties let via a tenant transfer. Standard voids were taking 4 weeks to complete and major voids were taking 10.5 weeks to complete. The value of the arrears had remained unchanged at £14,735 and 89 accounts were in arrears.
The lead members noted the content of the Cabinet Office’s letter dated 3 September 2018 concerning Town and Country Planning (Amendment) Bill 2018. The lead members asked for this matter to be reported to the next Board meeting.
The lead members noted the content of the Planning Enforcement Operational Policy dated August 2018 from the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture. The lead members were disappointed some of these duties had not been delegated to the local authority. The lead members asked for this matter to be reported to the next Board meeting.
Item 4 Planning Applications for Consideration

The Board noted no applications had been referred to the Board for consideration.
Item 5 Planning Decisions

The Board noted no planning decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration.

	
	
	

	RECREATOIN AND WORKS ITMES  


	18/053
	Item 5 Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee 

Mr Davison reported a meeting which was not corate had taken place on 13 September 2018 when the following matters were discussed for information purposes only:
The lead member reviewed the soap box racing event held on 19 August 2018. The lead member stated moving the event to the first weekend of the Festival of Motorsport had increased the number of spectators. He stated it was unfortunate a fractured arm injury incident to a soap box driver had occurred on the first test runs. The use of the ambulance to transport the injured driver to Nobles Hospital had resulted in a lengthy delay in which Steve Colley entertained the crowd. The Town Clerk advised having the event in the Festival of Motorsport had allowed a large number of visiting bikers to attend the event which had resulted in Promenade retailers reporting an increase in sales attributed to this event. He believed this event fitted in well with the Festival of Motorsport or the TT festival and it would be possible to hold the event on an evening instead of a weekend. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners emergency procedures had been successfully tested during the event by the injury to a driver and the requirement for emergency access an adjacent business. He advised holding the event on a weekday evening may reduce the impact on the neighbouring residents and business going forward following complaints from a local business.
The lead member reviewed the Vintage Bike and Moddey Dhoo event held on 28 August 2018. The lead member stated the event had attracted a high number of visitors to the town even though delayed racing and practice had occurred on this date. This did not have a detrimental impact on visitor numbers which indicated an event could successfully be held at this time while the TT circuit was closed. The Town Clerk advised the traffic control and parking for both events had worked well for the first running of two events on the Promenade. He advised there is scope to locate these events next to each other between Stanley Road and the Leece Museum. The Town Clerk stated this should be reviewed prior to next year’s event to improve access for visitors and to place the event in the heart of the town.
The lead member reviewed the sand racing event which took place on Peel Beach on 30 August 2018. The lead member stated the event attracted a large number of visitors to watch this event and the Commissioners’ £350 sponsorship had been successful.
The lead member noted the contents of the communication for the Beach Buddies dated 20 August 2018. The lead member supported hosting this event on Peel Beach on 20 October 2018 or using Peel campsite if the weather conditions would not permit the safe erection of a marquee at this time of year.

The lead member stated he had made arrangements for pallets from Caley’s for the bonfire night event. He advised the bonfire event had been moved to 26 October 2018 to avoid a clash with the scallop operations which would result in fishing boats being on the breakwater from 31 October 2018. These moored boats had resulted in last minute changes in 2016 and 2017. 
The lead member noted the content of the communication from the Manx Breast Cancer Support Group dated 28 August 2018 for a moon light walk to take place in Peel on 27 October 2018 including a request to illuminate the Castle pink on this night.
The lead member noted the 11 November Remembrance event on Peel Hill would not take place this year. The Town Clerk reported Mr Jones would contact the Commissioners with a proposal for the Market Square.
The lead member reported the Christmas light switch on would take place on 1 December 2018. He advised the firework display, Clothworkers, Castletown Silver Band, Cathedral Choir and dancers were arranged for the event. The lead member asked the Town Clerk to contact Shoprite for sponsorship and Manx National Heritage to ascertain if a lantern workshop was planned this year. The Town Clerk reported the Chairman would like to use pink themed lights this year to raise awareness of breast cancer. The lead member would like to run a property exterior Christmas lighting competition this year and to have a short carol service as part of the light switch on event. The Santa’s sleigh would need repainting this year prior to using at the Christmas light switch on event and the delivery of gifts around Peel on weekends in December. The lead member thanked Caley and Horne for sponsoring the sweet gifts which would be distributed to the children.
The lead member noted the Town Clerk had seen the first draft of the planning drawings which required minor modification prior to undertaking the preplanning consultation with government agencies. The Town Clerk advised a cost consultant had been appointed to draft up the contract documentation for the construction of the playpark and these works were now scheduled for completion in advance of TT 2019.
The lead member noted the Technical Officer’s report would be sent to them after the meeting.
The lead members noted expenditure had occurred on the Leece Museum; Bowling Green; Fire Festival; Peel Day; the new Festival of Motorsport event; promenade flags, purchase of a staff pool car; purchase of manual street cleaning equipment, purchase of weed removal equipment; and building control approval for the new industrial units projects. Expenditure on the design of the campsite playpark; Philip Christian Centre Town Hall link; and the top of the yard had been incurred.
The lead member noted no procurement, subcontractor, defects, remedial work or health and safety issues were reported to the meeting.

The Town Clerk reported a meeting had been set up to view a hoist JCK Ltd had available for sale.
The lead member noted the Town Clerk was scheduled to meet the Peel Heritage Trust on 13 September 2018. The Town Clerk reported the Heritage Trust had raised a concern relating to motorcycles on the first floor of the Leece Museum. The Town Clerk advised he would explain this exhibit had received the approval of the Trustees, the TT link to Peel heritage and the public interest in the display.
The lead member noted no applications for street entertainers licences were reported to the meeting.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	18/054
	Item 7 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update

Ms Hannan reported a meeting which was not corate had taken place on 14 September 2018 when the following matters were discussed for information purposes only: 

The lead member noted the Commissioners were paid the 10% administration charge by the Peel and Western District Housing Committee on 24 August 2018 for April to June 2018’s invoices.
The lead member noted the content of the Head of Finance’s August 2018 profit and loss; budget and prior year accounts reports. The Head of Finance circulated an explanation of the August accounts report at the meeting to the lead members. The Head of Finance reported general revenue accounts for 5 months into the current year shows a profit of £82,883.  This surplus includes a number of projects with an outstanding value of £177,084 which should be spent later this financial year. The Head of Finance’s report highlighted the largest areas of expenditure in August were grass cutting costs (£3,650), public function costs (£8786), and equipment costs (£2,852). The Head of Finance reported the campsite income had recovered in August to £97,519 which was £11,300 more than the budget and £11,908 more income than received by September 2017 last year. The Town Clerk advised some of this income would need to be allocated to the 2019/20 financial year because it included pre-booking for the 2019 TT and 2019 Festival of Motorsport. The Head of Finance advised a £3,000 increase in the recharge income to £14,967 which had been discussed earlier in the meeting. The Town Clerk reported rate income had slightly increased by £3,000 and the refuse income required monitoring because it was £10,000 lower than expected 5 months into the year. The salaries were £8,000 overspent to date although this is expected to come in on budget because there is less expenditure on events and grass maintenance operations in the winter months. The Town Clerk reminded the lead members the seasonal worker appointments were scheduled to finish at the end of October 2018. The Town Clerk reported the expenditure on Town Hall Costs, works costs and public lighting were higher than their budget for five months into the year. He reported the refuse costs were lower than their budget for five months into the year. The Town Clerk advised these budgets were being monitored and the additional works costs were attributed to approved project work at the Bowling Green. The Town Hall costs were associated with the payment of annual accountancy, insurance, computer and audit costs. The street lighting costs were attributed to the billing for electricity and routine repair works at Castle Street Gardens. All these expenditure areas were currently within budget and an overspend at the end of the year was not forecasted or expected.
The Head of Finance advised quarterly refuse bills from the refuse contractor and for the disposal of waste would need paying next month.
The lead members noted the housing revenue budget had a profit of £151,065 and the maintenance budget was underspent by £3,703. There had been 2 void properties during the month with £6,227 spent on these properties. In the month £182,463 capital repayments were made and £84,707 was paid in interest. 
The lead members noted the Town Clerk’s update on expenditure to date this financial year which has been reported within the Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee Update agenda item.
The lead member noted the contents of the Treasury’s communication dated 9 August 2018 concerning the rating appeal hearing decision for 1 Imman Stronnag and 7 Lake Lane, Peel.
The lead member noted the contents of Treasury’s communication dated 3 September 2018 concerning the rating objection for 14 Market Street, Peel.
The lead member noted the contents of Treasury’s communication dated 16 August 2018 concerning the rating objection for Glenview, Tynwald Road, Peel.
The lead member noted the External Auditor had advised on 6 September 2018 the file was with their Director for final clearing down. Once this is completed clearance for the accounts would be given.
The lead member asked if any debt recovery action had taken place to date. The Head of Finance reported a meeting was set up with the Coroner for the West of the Island. The Town Clerk advised five debtors had been identified at the meeting with Treasury’s officers who were not subject to a legal judgement. He stated this debt could be chased without discussing them with the Coroner. The Head of Finance advised a letter would be sent to them in the near future. The Town Clerk asked the Head of Finance to telephone the debtors in the first instance and then to reference the discussion in the letter. The lead member agreed opening a dialog with the debtor was the best approach to seeking an early resolution of this issue.
Item 8 External Audit Findings for Peel Town Commissioners for year ending 31 March 2018
The Board noted the content of the external auditors’ findings detailed within their letter dated 26 September 2018. The Town Clerk advised he would discuss the changes referenced in Appendix 1 of this letter in agenda item 9. 
Item 9 Peel Town Commissioners Statement of Accounts for Year Ending 31 March 2018

The Board noted the content of the statement of accounts for the year ending 31 March 2018. The Town Clerk reported the accounts had changed little since they were approved by the Board in May 2018. He reported the main issues identified by the external auditor were the asset value for the social housing required reducing because the 2016/17 accounts did not apply the social housing discount to the land value. This had been changed in these statement of accounts. The Town Clerk reported some bank loan repayment costs valued at £25,213 had been moved to a different year and the community asset depreciation had been recalculated. He reported these changes were outlined in Appendix 1 of the external auditors’ finding letter dated 26 September 2018. These changes were not material in the context of the Commissioners’ accounts which recorded assets in excess of £42,000,000. The Town Clerk reported he had signed the accounts in his role as responsible finance officer for the Commissioners. The Board unanimously agreed to approve the statement of accounts and for them to be signed by the Deputy Chairman. This proposal was proposed by Ms Hannan and seconded by Mr Convery. The Chairman signed the statement of accounts and the letter of representation. He thanked the Commissioners’ staff and the Commissioners’ Accountant for their work in ensuring a successful audit of the Commissioners’ 2017/18 statement of accounts. 
Item 10 Town and Country Planning (Amendment) Bill 2018

The Board noted the contents of the Cabinet Office’s communication dated 3 September 2018. Ms Hannan highlighted concerns relating to a lack of a reference t othe Isle of Man Biosphere, the extension of the Council of Ministers’ powers without Tynwald scrutiny, the lack of encouragement for sustainable construction, the lack of encouragement for alternative renewable energy in construction and inadqueate procedures to seek developers’ contributions to infrastructure projects. The Board agreed the Deputy Chairman, Mr Heath and Ms Hannan should form a sub-committee to provide the Boards response to this consultation by 31 October 2018.

Item 11 Remembrance Sunday

The Board noted the communications from the Office of the Chief Minister dated 11 October 2018 and Cathedral Isle of Man dated 25 September 2018 inviting Commissioners’ representatives to a National Service of Remembrance at the Royal Chapel St Johns and Cathedral Isle of Man Peel on Sunday 11 November 2018. The Chairman advised he would be unable to attend the ceremony at St Johns because it coincided with the Service of Remembrance in Peel at the Cathedral. He reported  there would not be a ceremony on Peel Hill this year; the parade to the Cathedral Service would commence at 2:30pm in the Market Place on 11 November 2018. This would be in addition to the Battles over a Nations Tribute ceremony at the Cathedral at 6am and the last post at 7pm in the Market Place. The Town Clerk asked the Commissioners to notify him if they were able to addend these events and he would advise the Chief Minister’s Office and the Cathedral Cabinet Office.

Item 12 River Neb Group

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Patrick Commissioners requesting support to eradicate noxious and injurious weeds from the River Neb. The Chairman proposed the Board should support this initiative. This was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 13 Consultation on Isle of Man Ferry Service

The Board noted the content of the consultation document from the Department of Infrastructure. The Town Clerk advised the 2 week consultation period was extremely short and the Commissioners could still submit their comments. Ms Hannan stated the user agreement was still the best option for the Island. Mr Heath stated the arrangements and the crafts used to service the island must be economically sustainable. Mr Convery proposed individual Commissioners could submit their responses to this consultation. This was seconded by Mr Heath and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	ITEM 12 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	18/055
	The Town Clerk advised a number of Commissioners could not attend the next Board meeting where the budget will be considered for the 2019/20 financial year. Mr Lace proposed moving the meeting to 22 November 2018. This was seconded by Mr Heath and the Board unanimously agreed the next Board meeting would take place on 22 November 2018.

Mr Davison requested a coach parking space at Weather Glass Corner.

Ms Hannan reported the opening of St Peters tower and church ruin to the public had been well received.

Ms Hannan stated her support for increasing the number of Commissioners prior to the next local government elections.

Mr Convery reported two separate Government focus group meeting on Health Care and Treasury were scheduled to take place in Peel on 25 October 2018. 

No any other business items were raised by the Commissioners or the officers.

The meeting ended at 7:56pm
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